

"Alternative" Strategic Perceptions in U.S.-China Relations

Copyright © 2017 EastWest Institute

The views expressed in this publication do not necessarily reflect the position of the EastWest Institute, its Board of Directors or staff.

The EastWest Institute works to reduce international conflict, addressing seemingly intractable problems that threaten world security and stability. We forge new connections and build trust among global leaders and influencers, help create practical new ideas and take action through our network of global decision-makers. Independent and nonprofit since our founding in 1980, we have offices in New York, Brussels, Moscow, Washington, D.C., Dallas, San Francisco and Istanbul.

The EastWest Institute 11 Madison Square North, Rm. 2000 New York, NY 10010 U.S.A. +1-212-824-4100

communications@eastwest.ngo www.eastwest.ngo

Authors

David J. Firestein

Perot Fellow Senior Vice President, Strategic Trust-Building

Euhwa Tran

Senior Associate, Strategic Trust-Building Program Chief, Asia-Pacific Program

Zoe Leung

Program Associate, Asia-Pacific Program

Teresa Val

Program Coordinator, Strategic Trust-Building

Natalie Pretzer-Lin

Program Coordinator, Asia-Pacific Program

Jace White

Program Assistant, Asia-Pacific Program

Acknowledgements

Special thanks to Dan Headrick, Julia Malleck and Kathleen Shea for their indispensable research and editorial support for this report.

"Alternative" Strategic Perceptions in U.S.-China Relations

Contents

Introduction	5
U.S. Asia-Pacific Rebalance	6
0.5. Asia Facilic Rebaiance	0
Korean Peninsula Issues	7
Deployment of the Terminal High-Altitude Area Defense System to South Korea	8
U.S. Reconnaissance Operations in the Asia-Pacific Region	10
East China Sea Disputes	11
South China Sea Disputes	12
Cross-Strait Relations	14
Cybersecurity	15
Conclusion	16
Endnotes	17

Introduction

In the first hundred days of his tenure in the White House, President Donald Trump has had to devote considerable attention to the United States' single most consequential bilateral partner: China.

The longstanding issue of North Korea's pursuit of nuclear weapons and the means to deliver them—and China's role in Korean peninsula diplomacy around this issue—is back on the front burner of the White House, the U.S. foreign affairs community and the world. Longstanding tensions in the South China Sea persist. U.S.-China trade—a major issue for then-candidate Trump on the campaign trail—is now undergoing a 100-day review at the behest of the U.S. and Chinese presidents, who recently met in an important first summit at Mar-a-Lago in Florida.

The issues currently on the U.S.-China agenda share several commonalities. They are top-tier issues that garner presidential attention in both the United States and China. They are contentious, in the U.S.-China context, to the point of raising the prospect of direct conflict (e.g., a hot war or a "trade war") between the United States and China. And, they represent enduring, and seemingly intractable, challenges that have seen relatively little movement forward—and in some cases, some movement backward—in recent years.

These issues also share another less obvious commonality: they are issues where the U.S.-China perceptual divide is as much a part of the problem as the actual interests or policies in question. On almost every major issue relating to security within the Northeast Asian theater—the arena in which U.S. and Chinese interests tend to intersect, and collide.

most prolifically—sharply diverging strategic perceptions are a key element, perhaps the defining element, of the divergence in policy postures between the United States and China. The broad construct of "alternative" facts" (and narratives and realities), frequently discussed in the U.S. domestic political context in recent months, is also at work in U.S.-China relations. The United States and China apply starkly different perceptual lenses to virtually most of the contentious issues on their docket, often leading to very different understandings of what even the facts themselves are. These distinct lenses and the opposing perceptions they generate, in turn, contribute to bilateral misunderstanding, mistrust and broad mutual strategic suspicion.

In the tables in this report, the EastWest Institute's Asia-Pacific team lays out the differing strategic perceptions of the United States and China with respect to some of the most topical and challenging issues on the U.S.-China agenda today (with a focus mostly on Northeast Asian security issues¹) including: the U.S. rebalance to the Asia-Pacific²: the stability of the Korean peninsula and, specifically, the deployment of the Terminal High Altitude Area Defense system to South Korea; U.S. reconnaissance operations in the Asia-Pacific region; territorial disputes in the East and South China Seas; and cross-Strait relations. We also address the more cross-cutting issue of cybersecurity.

By surfacing and addressing head-on the relevant diverging strategic perceptions, we seek to foster U.S.-China dialogue that is more open, constructive, fruitful and conducive to a bilateral relationship of greater "strategic honesty" and mutual trust.

U.S. Asia-Pacific Rebalance

U.S. Perceptions	Chinese Perceptions
Strategic Intention	Strategic Intention
The rebalance is a redistribution of the United States' resources for the purpose of enhancing U.S. engagement and leadership in the Asia-Pacific region; the rebalance focuses on upholding U.S. principles and not on "countering China."	The rebalance is an attempt by the United States to contain China. ⁵
The rebalance is a reassurance to U.S. allies and other Asian countries that felt uncertain about the strength of the United States' commitment to engagement in the Asia-Pacific region. ⁴	The rebalance is a strategy to build a pro- United States, "anti-China alliance" in the Asia-Pacific region. ⁶
Strengthened U.S. Military Presence in the Asia-Pacific	Strengthened U.S. Military Presence in the Asia-Pacific
The strengthened U.S. military presence in the Asia-Pacific is intended to deter provocations and ensure peace and stability in the region. ⁷	The strengthened U.S. military presence in the Asia-Pacific is a provocation in and of itself and a move to contain China, thus decreasing stability in the region.8

Korean Peninsula Issues

U.S. Perceptions	Chinese Perceptions
U.S. Objectives	U.S. Objectives
The primary objective of the United States is a denuclearized and stable Korean Peninsula, not the collapse of the Kim regime. The United States seeks to change North Korean behavior, not necessarily to change the North Korean regime. ⁹	The primary objective of the United States is the overthrow of the Kim regime. The United States actively pursues policies designed to hasten the collapse of North Korea. ¹⁰
Fault and Responsibility for the Instability	Fault and Responsibility for the Instability
Between the United States and China, China bears more responsibility for the current instability on the Korean Peninsula, as China has not yet exercised its significant influence and leverage over North Korea, which would benefit its own interests as well as those of the international community. 11, 12	Between the United States and China, the U.S. bears more responsibility for the current instability on the Korean Peninsula, as it is U.S. behavior towards North Korea that perpetuates a cycle of provocation, obstructing the path to a peaceful, diplomatic resolution. ¹³
Effectiveness of Sanctions ¹⁴	Effectiveness of Sanctions ¹⁷
Relative to other options, sanctions are the most effective response to North Korean provocations and are having at least some impact on its behavior. ¹⁵ However, the international community will only be able to rein in North Korea with China's full cooperation on sanctions. ¹⁶	Sanctions are not the most effective response to North Korean provocations, as they only serve to further isolate and embolden North Korea. China cannot implement sanctions to the extent the United States would like, especially as certain sanctions might nullify any existing influence that it holds over North Korea. 18,19
The "Carrot and Stick" Approach	The "Carrot and Stick" Approach
Dialogue with North Korea has been shown to be an ineffective path to resolving the issue. The United States must take a resolute, hardline approach—with all options on the table—in response to North Korea's provocations. ^{20, 21}	Dialogue via the Six Party Talks is the most effective option for resolving the issue. The hardline posturing of the United States only further provokes North Korea, leading to an endless cycle of action and reaction. ^{23,24}
It is incumbent on North Korea to take the first steps towards a resolution by abandoning its nuclear ambitions. North Korea must be made to recognize its international obligations and the importance of denuclearization. ²²	It is incumbent on the United States to take the first steps towards a resolution by extending the olive branch to North Korea, opening dialogue and easing North Korean insecurities caused by the U.S. ²⁵

Deployment of the Terminal High-Altitude Area Defense System to South Korea

Chinese Perceptions U.S. Perceptions Rationale for Deployment Rationale for Deployment The deployment of the Terminal High-The deployment of THAAD to South Korea Altitude Area Defense (THAAD) system is a component of the U.S. grand strategy to South Korea is not intended to contain to contain China.31 Although the United China.²⁶ THAAD is a defensive instrument States claims THAAD has been deployed that has been deployed with the sole puronly to defend against North Korean agpose of protecting the region from North gression, the real purpose of its deployment is to contain China. 32, 33, 34 Korean missiles, not those originating from any other state. 27, 28, 29 THAAD is necessary to defend South The deployment of THAAD is unnecessary, Korean territory and U.S. military forces since U.S. and South Korean missile defense systems in place prior to the instalstationed there from North Korean missile attacks. If North Korea continues its aglation of THAAD already had the capability to intercept North Korean missiles. 35 As gressive provocations and development of nuclear weapons, the United States such, the deployment of THAAD goes far and South Korea will need to continue beyond the defense needs of the Korean strengthening their security capabilities by Peninsula.36 deploying new missile defense systems, such as THAAD.30 **Effect on Chinese Security Interests Effect on Chinese Security Interests** The deployment of THAAD to South The deployment of THAAD to South Korea Korea neither impairs nor intends to harm undermines Chinese core interests and China's strategic security interests. 37, 38 poses a "strategic security threat" to China.41,42,43,44 THAAD is not and will not be used to spy THAAD will be used to spy on China. Based on China. The system's extensive radar on its extensive radar range, encompassrange is necessary for tracking North ing much of northern and eastern Chinese Korean missiles that may have a range as airspace, the United States can—and likely far as Alaska.³⁹ Although the system has will—utilize THAAD's extended "look" the capability to partially cover Chinese mode radar range of 1,200 miles to spy on territory, it is configured only to "terminal" China and collect sensitive radar data on mode, ready to intercept missiles fired, its military and nuclear installations.45 that limits it to a shorter, more pointed range. The United States would not set THAAD even momentarily to "look" mode and point it at China, as this configuration would make the system unable to intercept North Korean missiles and thereby defeat the purpose of its deployment.⁴⁰

U.S. Perceptions

Chinese Perceptions

Effect on Nuclear Proliferation

The deployment of THAAD to South Korea promotes stability on the Korean Peninsula by providing an extended defensive deterrent against North Korean aggression. Additionally, in bringing South Korea under the U.S. nuclear and missile defense umbrella, the United States prevents South Korea from needing to develop its own nuclear deterrent capabilities. 46

Effect on Nuclear Proliferation

The deployment of THAAD to South Korea will not contribute to stability on the Korean Peninsula and will not help further the resolution of the nuclear issue.⁴⁷ THAAD only enhances North Korea's drive to strengthen its own military capabilities—including nuclear—to defend itself against the United States.⁴⁸

U.S. Reconnaissance Operations in the Asia-Pacific Region

U.S. Perceptions	Chinese Perceptions	
Legality	Legality	
U.S. reconnaissance operations in the Asia-Pacific region are carried out in accordance with international law. These reconnaissance and surveillance operations constitute normal freedom of navigation operations, which are allowed in exclusive economic zones (EEZs) under the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS). ⁴⁹	U.S. reconnaissance operations in the Asia-Pacific region are not carried out in accordance with international law. The United States frequently conducts "closein" reconnaissance operations in Chinese coastal waters and airspace. ^{50,51} As such, these operations infringe on China's security interests and, thus, cannot fall under the protections of "freedom of navigation." ⁵²	
Frequency ⁵³	Frequency ⁵⁵	
China greatly overestimates the frequency of U.S. reconnaissance operations near Chinese territory. The number of flights China claims the United States undertakes in a year is not feasible. ⁵⁴	The United States conducts as many as 500 reconnaissance flights near Chinese territory each year, which is excessive. ⁵⁶	
Transparency	Transparency	
U.S. reconnaissance operations are undertaken in a transparent manner. The United States provides advanced notifications to the requisite Chinese authorities when necessary. 57 During encounters with U.S. reconnaissance aircrafts, Chinese fighter jets have	U.S. reconnaissance operations are not undertaken in a transparent manner. The United States does not provide the Chinese with advance notification of its operations. 60 During encounters with U.S. reconnaissance aircrafts, Chinese fighter jets always	
repeatedly operated in an unsafe and reck- less manner. ^{58, 59}	operate in a professional and safe man- ner. ⁶¹ China provides adequate warning prior to tracking and monitoring U.S. reconnaissance planes and naval vessels.	

East China Sea Disputes

U.S. Perceptions	Chinese Perceptions	
Role of the United States	Role of the United States	
U.S. actions regarding the dispute over the ultimate sovereignty of the Diaoyu Dao/Senkaku Islands are neutral. ⁶²	The United States is not acting as a neutral party in the dispute over sovereignty of the Diaoyu Dao/Senkaku Islands. U.S. actions, historically and presently, very clearly demonstrate its favor for Japan's claims. ⁶⁴	
The United States is within its rights to include the Diaoyu Dao/Senkaku Islands under Article V of the U.SJapan Security Treaty. ⁶³	The United States does not have the right to include the Diaoyu Dao/Senkaku Islands under the U.SJapan Security Treaty. The United States' transfer of administration of the islands to Japan was illegal, and as such, Japan's claims of sovereignty over the Diaoyu Dao/Senkaku Islands are invalid. ⁶⁵	
Provocations	Provocations	
China changed the status quo and destabilized the situation in the East China Sea through its aggressive military posturing, its air and naval incursions into Japanadministered territory and its unilateral development of natural resources in the East China Sea. ⁶⁶	Japan changed the status quo in the East China Sea through its unilateral national- ization of the islands, causing the situation to deteriorate. ⁷⁰	
China's establishment of the "East China Sea Air Defense Identification Zone" (ADIZ) in November 2013 was a provoca- tive, unilateral move to change the status quo. ⁶⁷	China's establishment of an ADIZ over the East China Sea was a necessary reaction and defensive measure to protect China's national security from aggressive Japanese actions that changed the status quo. ⁷¹	
China's ADIZ does not follow international standards. It seeks to apply ADIZ procedures to foreign aircraft in the East China Sea even though such aircraft do not intend to enter Chinese national airspace. ⁶⁸	China's ADIZ in the East China Sea follows the same international practices applied by the United States, Japan and Canada in establishing their own ADIZs. ^{72,73}	
The United States' ongoing military support for Japan is necessary to deter Chinese provocations and to safeguard peace and stability in the East China Sea. ⁶⁹	The United States' ongoing military support for Japan enables Japan's provocative behavior, which endangers peace and stability in the East China Sea. ⁷⁴	

South China Sea Disputes 75

U.S. Perceptions	Chinese Perceptions		
China's Nine-Dash Line	China's Nine-Dash Line		
China's territorial claims in the South China Sea, delineated by the nine-dash line, are ill-defined and ambiguous.	China's territorial claims in the South China Sea have historical backing and are indisputably clear.		
History versus Law	History versus Law		
On sovereignty issues, ratified international law outweighs any historical considerations. All South China Sea territorial disputes are within the jurisdiction of the United Nations Convention on the Law of the Sea (UNCLOS).	History trumps contemporary international law. Any territorial disputes in the South China Sea are exempt from UNCLOS jurisdiction.		
Instigator	Instigator		
China instigated tension in the South China Sea region with its assertive and aggressive actions to project its growing military power; bolster and strengthen its claims and access to resources in the South China Sea; create "strategic depth;" intimidate its smaller neighbors; and check the United States' efforts to operate militarily in the area. The United States' statements and actions in this dispute have been wholly reaction- ary—and in direct response and propor- tionate—to China's provocations.	The United States upset the balance in the South China Sea with its escalatory statements and actions, including freedom of navigation operations (FONOPs), intended to contain China; limit China's abilities to project power; bolster the United States' hegemony; and tilt U.S. allies and partners in the region against China. China has been merely reacting to the United States' provocative and destabilizing pronouncements and actions.		
Role of the Philippines and Vietnam	Role of the Philippines and Vietnam		
The Philippines and Vietnam are victims that have been bullied by their fellow claimant, China, which is the principal destabilizing force in the South China Sea.	The Philippines and Vietnam are aggressors that upset the status quo in the South China Sea and manipulated the choices and behavior of the United States to their advantage.		
The United States has not unduly prioritized its relationships with the Philippines and Vietnam. It is possible for the U.S. to foster relationships with both countries while engaging bilaterally with China.	The United States has placed greater importance on its relationships with the Philippines and Vietnam, minor stakeholders in the Asia-Pacific region, at the expense of the U.S. relationship with China, which is a major regional and global actor.		

U.S. Perceptions	Chinese Perceptions
Permanent Court of Arbitration July 12 Ruling	Permanent Court of Arbitration July 12 Ruling
The Philippines was entirely within its rights to bring a case before the Permanent Court of Arbitration (PCA), and the PCA had jurisdiction over the matters raised in the case. Additionally, the PCA award is valid and legitimate and is a "legally binding tribunal decision."	The Philippines was not within its rights to bring a case before the PCA, and the PCA had no proper jurisdiction to hear the case. Additionally, the PCA decision is "null and void and [of] no binding force."

Cross-Strait Relations

U.S. Perceptions	Chinese Perceptions	
August 17, 1982 Joint Communiqué	August 17, 1982 Joint Communiqué	
The United States is not in violation of the August 17, 1982 Joint Communiqué of the United States of America and the People's Republic of China. ⁷⁶	The United States is in violation of the August 17, 1982 Joint Communiqué. ⁷⁷	
U.S. Arms Sales to Taiwan	U.S. Arms Sales to Taiwan	
U.S. arms sales to Taiwan contribute to maintaining cross-Strait and regional peace and stability. ⁷⁸	U.S. arms sales to Taiwan undermine cross-Strait and regional peace and stability. ⁷⁹	
"One Country, Two Systems" Model	"One Country, Two Systems" Model	
The "one country, two systems" model is not a viable solution to the Taiwan issue, given the differences in the political and social systems of mainland China and Taiwan. ⁸⁰	China's "one country, two systems" proposal is an ideal solution for Taiwan that meets China's goal of reunification as well as addresses the reality of the situation in Taiwan.83	
Additionally, China's implementation of "one country, two systems" in Hong Kong has led the people of Taiwan to doubt that China will respect Taiwan's existing democratic institutions. 81,82	The successful implementation of "one country, two systems" in Hong Kong demonstrates its viability as an ideal model for Taiwan's future. ⁸⁴	
Winning Taiwan's "Hearts and Minds"	Winning Taiwan's "Hearts and Minds"	
As more time passes and political and social differences between people on the two sides of the Strait widen, it will become more and more difficult for China to win the "hearts and minds" of the people in Taiwan, who are increasingly finding reunification with the mainland to be undesirable. ⁸⁵	As more time passes and the gap in economic development between the two sides of the Strait narrows, it will become easier for China to win the "hearts and minds" of the people in Taiwan, who will then naturally desire reunification with the mainland. ⁸⁶	

Cybersecurity

U.S. Perceptions	Chinese Perceptions
Cyberspace Governance	Cyberspace Governance
States are merely one of many actors, working alongside companies and civil society, that govern cyberspace as a global commons. ⁸⁷ China plays an obstructionist role in international cyberspace policy develop-	The ultimate authority to govern cyber- space and set rules lies with each state. 89 The United States plays an obstruction- ist role in international cyberspace policy development, as it restricts access to
ment, as it pushes its vision of a more state-centric and restrictive cyberspace. For instance, Chinese censorship policy is a barrier to international trade. ⁸⁸	resources and the rights of developing countries—especially China—in order to preserve U.S. hegemony in cyberspace. 90,91
Cyber Espionage	Cyber Espionage
The Chinese state was behind or tacitly supported attacks against the United States to exploit commercial and security secrets benefitting Chinese firms. 92	The Chinese state was not involved in and will never knowingly support economic espionage. As such, it should not be held accountable for the actions of criminals who "happened to be in China." 94
Chinese actors are the world's most relentless culprits of economic cyber espionage. 93	China is the world's biggest victim of cyber attacks—most of which originate in the United States. ⁹⁵

"Alternative" Strategic Perceptions in U.S.-China Relations

Conclusion

The United States and China view many of the issues on the current bilateral agenda in starkly different terms. These differing perceptions inform and exacerbate actual policy differences on a host of issues between the two countries, including those referenced in this report, and fuel mistrust. This mistrust, in turn, further bears on the two nations' perceptual lenses, resulting in a self-perpetuating cycle of mutual strategic suspicion. The only way to alter this dynamic is to cast light on the diverging perceptions of the two countries and bring those perceptions into the fabric of bilateral discourse more explicitly and honestly. Understanding each other's perceptions will not by itself solve the problems in U.S.-China relations, but doing so can create the basis for a more honest, substantive, constructive, fruitful and mutually beneficial dialogue. That is a good place to start.

Endnotes

- 1. This report focuses specifically on issues that meet three criteria. First, the issue currently features prominently in the U.S.-China bilateral relationship. Thus, issues that are usually addressed in multilateral forums rather than in U.S.-China bilateral settings, such as climate change and counterterrorism, are not covered. Second, disagreements on the issue generate significant tension between the two countries. Third, those tensions have deleterious effects on the overall relationship and have the potential to lead to some type of war or hot conflict. Therefore, topics such as human rights are not included in the report, as disagreements on this topic—albeit contentious—are unlikely to lead to actual conflict.
- 2. Although the Asia-Pacific "rebalance" was a strategy established by the Obama administration that may or may not be continued by the Trump administration, the authors of this report still felt it important to cover this issue. First, tensions in the bilateral relationship resulting from the differing strategic perceptions over the rebalance persist and likely will for some time to come. Second, in the same way that the rebalance itself has served as an over-arching principle guiding the specifics of U.S. posture and policy towards China and the Asia-Pacific, the differences in how the two countries view the rebalance also influence their perceptions of the more specific issues covered in this report.
- 3. U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, 2016 Report to Congress, November 2016. https://www.uscc.gov/Annual_Reports/2016-annual-report-congress. See also "Remarks By President Obama to the Australian Parliament," The White House, Office of the Press Secretary, November 17, 2011. https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2011/11/17/remarks-president-obama-australian-parliament. And Hillary Clinton, "America's Pacific Century," Foreign Policy, October 11, 2011. http://foreignpolicy.com/2011/10/11/americas-pacific-century/.
- 4. Mark E. Manyin et al., "Pivot to the Pacific? The Obama Administration's "Rebalancing" Toward Asia," Congressional Research Service, March 28, 2012. https://fas.org/sgp/crs/natsec/R42448.pdf.
- 5. Curtis Stone, "Voice of China: Why a Third Phase of the U.S. Rebalance to Asia-Pacific Could be Destructive," *People's Daily*, October 13, 2016. http://en.people.cn/n3/2016/1013/c90000-9126636.html. *See also* "China Can Help to Make the World a Safer Place," *People's Daily*, August 26, 2015. http://en.people.cn/n/2015/0826/c90882-8941943.html. *And* Michael D. Swaine, "Chinese Leadership and Elite Responses to the U.S. Pacific Pivot," *China Leadership Monitor* 38 (2012). http://media.hoover.org/sites/default/files/documents/CLM38MS.pdf. *And* "Department of Defense Press Briefing with Secretary Hagel and Gen. Chang from the Pentagon," Department of Defense, August 19, 2013. http://archive.defense.gov/Transcripts/Transcript. aspx?TranscriptID=5289. *And* David J. Berteau, Michael J. Green and Zack Cooper, *Assessing the Asia-Pacific Rebalance* (Washington, DC: CSIS, 2014), 33. https://www.csis.org/analysis/assessing-asia-pacific-rebalance.
- 6. Liu Zhenmin, "Work Together to Improve Regional Security Architecture and Address Common Challenges," (Speech at the 1st Plenary Session of The 7th Xiangshan Forum, Beijing, China, October 10, 2016). http://www.xiangshanforum.cn/artseven/sevenforum/sspeech/fmeeting/201610/1824.html. See also Isaac Stone Fish, "If You Want Rule of Law, Respect Ours," Foreign Policy, November 4, 2014. http://foreignpolicy.com/2014/11/04/if-you-want-rule-of-law-respectours/. And "US Asia-Pacific strategy brings steep price," People's Daily, November 18, 2011. http://en.people.cn/90780/7648997.html.
- 7. Jim Garamone, "Carter: U.S., Japan Defense Guidelines 'Break New Ground," DoD News, Department of Defense, April 27, 2015. http://archive.defense.gov/news/newsarticle.aspx?id=128678. See also Daniel Russel, "Transatlantic Interests in Asia Q&A," U.S. Department of State, January 13, 2014. https://id.usembassy.gov/transatlantic-interests-in-asia/.
- 8. Xiu Chunping, "The Trends of Cross-Straits Relations in a Changing East Asia," China Institute

- of International Studies, March 10, 2015. http://www.ciis.org.cn/english/2015-03/10/content_7733790.htm. See also "DM: China's military strongly opposes U.S. accusations," Ministry of National Defense of the People's Republic of China, June 12, 2014. http://eng.mod.gov.cn/DefenseNews/2014-06/12/content_4515721.htm. And Ruan Zongze, "What Kind of Neighborhood Will China Build?," China Institute of International Studies, August 28, 2014. http://www.ciis.org.cn/english/2014-05/28/content_6942279.htm.
- 9. Tong Kim, "North Korean Collapse not US Goal," *The Korea Times*, September 27, 2016. https://www.koreatimes.co.kr/www/news/nation/2016/09/116_214898.html.
- 10. Liu Feitao et al., *Managing Sino-U.S. Disagreements in Political, Economic and Security Fields* (CIIS, 2016), 45. http://www.ciis.org.cn/english/2016-07/01/content_8870964.htm.
- 11. Lionel Barber et al., "Donald Trump warns China the US is ready to tackle North Korea," *The Financial Times*, April 2, 2017. https://www.ft.com/content/4d9f65d6-17bd-11e7-9c35-0dd2c-b31823a.
- 12. Paul Sonne, "Ash Carter says China shares responsibility for North Korean Nuclear Test," *The Wall Street Journal*, September 9, 2016. https://www.wsj.com/articles/ash-carter-says-china-shares-responsibility-for-north-korea-nuclear-test-1473438718.
- 13. "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Hua Chunying's Regular Press Conference," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, September 12, 2016. http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/xwfw_665399/s2510_665401/t1396892.shtml.
- 14. As of the writing of this report, both U.S. and Chinese perspectives on the application and effectiveness of sanctions were currently in flux. In light of that, the authors of this report opted to still represent the longstanding views of the United States and China underlying decades of policy pertaining to North Korea.
- 15. "Press Briefing by Press Secretary Josh Earnest and Deputy National Security Advisor for Strategic Communications Ben Rhodes," The White House, Office of the Press Secretary, September 7, 2016. https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2016/09/07/press-briefing-press-secretary-josh-earnest-and-deputy-national-security.
- 16. Paul Sonne, "Ash Carter says China shares responsibility for North Korean Nuclear Test," *The Wall Street Journal*, September 9, 2016. https://www.wsj.com/articles/ash-carter-says-china-shares-responsibility-for-north-korea-nuclear-test-1473438718.
- 17. See endnote 14.
- 18. Jane Perlez and Choe Sang-hun, "China Struggles for Balance in Response to North Korea's Boldness," *The New York Times*, February 7, 2016. https://www.nytimes.com/2016/02/08/world/asia/china-struggles-for-balance-in-response-to-north-koreas-boldness.html?_r=1.
- 19. "Why China may be pushing back on a North Korea Sanction," *Fortune*, October 11, 2016. http://fortune.com/2016/10/11/china-north-korea-coal/.
- 20. "Statement by the President on North Korea's Nuclear Test," The White House, Office of the Press Secretary, September 9, 2016. https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2016/09/09/statement-president-north-koreas-nuclear-test.
- 21. "Remarks with Foreign Minister Yun Byung-se before their meeting," 2017 Secretary of State Remarks, U.S. Department of State, March 17, 2017. https://www.state.gov/secretary/remarks/2017/03/268501.htm.
- 22. "Remarks by President Obama and President Park of the Republic of Korea After Bilateral Meeting," The White House, Office of the Press Secretary, September 6, 2016. https://obamawhite-house.archives.gov/the-press-office/2016/09/06/remarks-president-obama-and-president-park-republic-korea-after.
- 23. "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Hua Chunying's Regular Press Conference," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, September 12, 2016. http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/xwfw_665399/s2510_665401/t1396892.shtml.

- 24. "China Opposes Possible US THAAD deployment in ROK," *Xinhua News Agency*, February 13, 2016. http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/world/2016-02/13/content_23465685.htm.
- 25. Based on discussions at a U.S.-China dialogue convened by the EastWest Institute in 2016.
- 26. Frank A. Rose, "The Role of Missile Defense in Advancing U.S. National Security and That of Its Allies," presented at the Air Force Association, Washington, D.C., May 5, 2016. https://www.hsdl.org/?abstract&did=792608.
- 27. "Remarks by President Obama and President Park of the Republic of Korea After Bilateral Meeting," The White House, Office of the Press Secretary, September 6, 2016. https://obamawhite-house.archives.gov/the-press-office/2016/09/06/remarks-president-obama-and-president-park-republic-korea-after.
- 28. "U.S. to Deploy THAAD Missile Battery to South Korea," DoD News, Department of Defense, July 8, 2016. https://www.defense.gov/News/Article/Article/831630/us-to-deploy-thaad-missile-battery-to-south-korea/.
- 29. "Remarks with Foreign Minister Yun Byung-se before their meeting," 2017 Secretary of State Remarks, U.S. Department of State, March 17, 2017. https://www.state.gov/secretary/remarks/2017/03/268501.htm.
- 30. Frank A. Rose, "The Role of Missile Defense in Advancing U.S. National Security and That of Its Allies," presented at the Air Force Association, Washington, D.C., May 5, 2016. https://www.hsdl.org/?abstract&did=792608.
- 31. Teng Jianqun, "Why is China Unhappy with the Deployment of THAAD in the ROK?," China Institute of International Studies, April 21, 2015. http://www.ciis.org.cn/english/2015-04/01/content_7793314.htm.
- 32. Shi Yongming, "The Nuclear Shadow," Beijing Review Vol. 59, No. 42 (October 20, 2016), 25.
- 33. Based on discussions at a U.S.-China dialogue convened by the EastWest Institute in 2016.
- 34. "U.S. defense chief vows 'overwhelming' response once DPRK launches nuclear weapon successfully," *Xinhua News Agency*, October 20, 2016. http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2016-10/21/c_135770147.htm.
- 35. Based on discussions at a U.S.-China dialogue convened by the EastWest Institute in 2016.
- 36. "China opposes possible US THAAD deployment in ROK," *Xinhua News Agency*, February 13, 2016. http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/world/2016-02/13/content_23465685.htm.
- 37. Frank A. Rose, "The Role of Missile Defense in Advancing U.S. National Security and That of Its Allies," presented at the Air Force Association, Washington, D.C., May 5, 2016.
- 38. As a component of broader missile defense systems in the Asia-Pacific region, the THAAD system in South Korea operates within the official U.S. ballistic missile defense policy framework. The explicit focus of U.S. missile defense systems is the protection of U.S. interests against missile launches from regional actors perceived to be hostile (namely, the so-called "rogue state" of North Korea) rather than the undermining or curtailing of the strategic nuclear deterrents of major nuclear-armed states (i.e., China). Furthermore, although U.S. missile defense systems are capable of intercepting limited missile launches, they would be purportedly unable to cope with large-scale launches from Russian or Chinese nuclear arsenals. For more information, see: Robert Gates, *Ballistic Missile Defense Review Report*, U.S. Department of Defense, February, 2010: 12-13. http://archive.defense.gov/bmdr/docs/BMDR%20as%20of%2026JAN10%200630_for%20web.pdf.
- 39. Based on discussions at a U.S.-China dialogue convened by the EastWest Institute in 2016.
- 40. Ian E. Rinehart et al., "Ballistic Missile Defense in the Asia-Pacific Region: Cooperation and Opposition," Congressional Research Service, April 3, 2015. https://fas.org/sgp/crs/nuke/R43116.pdf.
- 41. "China opposes possible US THAAD deployment in ROK," *Xinhua News Agency*, February 13, 2016. http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/world/2016-02/13/content_23465685.htm.
- 42. "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Lu Kang's Regular Press Conference," Ministry of Foreign

- Affairs of the People's Republic of China, July 11, 2016. http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/xwfw 665399/s2510 665401/t1379216.shtml.
- 43. Chen Weihua, "Uncertainty reigns in China-US relations," *China Daily*, January 20, 2017. http://europe.chinadaily.com.cn/world/2017-01/20/content_28011013.htm.
- 44. U.S. analysts speculate that these interests refer primarily to China's strategic nuclear deterrent and retaliatory nuclear capabilities against the United States. For more information, see: lan E. Rinehart et al., "Ballistic Missile Defense in the Asia-Pacific Region: Cooperation and Opposition," Congressional Research Service, April 3, 2015. https://fas.org/sgp/crs/nuke/R43116.pdf.
- 45. Tian Dongdong, "Commentary: Uncle Sam's Hidden Agenda behind THAAD Deployment," *Xinhua News Agency*, July 31, 2016. http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2016-07/31/c_135552980. htm.
- 46. Based on discussions at a U.S.-China dialogue convened by the EastWest Institute in 2016.
- 47. "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Lu Kang's Regular Press Conference," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, July 11, 2016. http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/xwfw_665399/s2510_665401/t1379216.shtml.
- 48. Based on discussions at a U.S.-China dialogue convened by the EastWest Institute in 2016.
- 49. Zhou Bo, "Can China and the US Agree on Freedom of Navigation?," *The Diplomat*, July 27, 2016. http://thediplomat.com/2016/07/can-china-and-the-us-agree-on-freedom-of-navigation/.
- 50. "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Hong Lei's Regular Press Conference on May 19, 2016," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, May 19, 2016. http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/xwfw_665399/s2510_665401/2511_665403/t1364924.shtml.
- 51. Barbara Starr, "U.S.: Chinese Jet makes 'unsafe' intercept of Air Force Plane," *CNN*, June 8, 2016. http://www.cnn.com/2016/06/07/politics/us-china-planes-unsafe-intercept/.
- 52. Zhou Bo, "Can China and the US Agree on Freedom of Navigation?," *The Diplomat*, July 27, 2016. http://thediplomat.com/2016/07/can-china-and-the-us-agree-on-freedom-of-navigation/.
- 53. Note that in this case, the differing U.S. and Chinese viewpoints are due to fundamental disagreements over factual information, rather than perceptions.
- 54. Based on discussions at a U.S.-China dialogue convened by the EastWest Institute in 2016.
- 55. See endnote 53.
- 56. "China shall take measures to counter U.S. close-in reconnaissance," Ministry of National Defense of the People's Republic of China, September 3, 2014. http://eng.mod.gov.cn/Opinion/2014-09/03/content_4535002.htm.
- 57. "Daily press briefing: August 25, 2014," U.S. Department of State, August 25, 2014. https://2009-2017.state.gov/r/pa/prs/dpb/2014/08/230859.htm.
- 58. Wu Zurong, "Potential Dangers Posed by the US Military's Close-in Reconnaissance," *China US Focus*, June 29, 2016. http://www.chinausfocus.com/peace-security/potential-dangers-posed-by-the-us-militarys-close-in-reconnaissance/.
- 59. "China urges U.S. to stop close-in reconnaissance," *Xinhua News Agency*, May 19, 2016. http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2016-05/19/c_135372605.htm.
- 60. "China shall take measures to counter U.S. close-in reconaissance," Ministry of National Defense of the People's Republic of China, September 3, 2014. http://eng.mod.gov.cn/Opinion/2014-09/03/content_4535002.htm.
- 61. Wu Zurong, "Potential Dangers Posed by the US Military's Close-in Reconnaissance," *China US Focus*, June 29, 2016. http://www.chinausfocus.com/peace-security/potential-dangers-posed-by-the-us-militarys-close-in-reconnaissance/.
- 62. Kurt Campbell, "Maritime Territorial Disputes and Sovereignty Issues in Asia" (testimony before the Senate Foreign Relations Committee Subcommittee on East Asian and Pacific Affairs,

- Washington, DC, September 20, 2012, https://www.foreign.senate.gov/hearings/maritime-territorial-disputes-and-sovereignty-issues-in-asia.
- 63. "Joint Statement from President Donald J. Trump and Prime Minister Shinzo Abe," The White House, Office of the Press Secretary, February 10, 2017. https://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2017/02/10/joint-statement-president-donald-j-trump-and-prime-minister-shinzo-abe. See also Daniel Russel, "Maritime Issues in East Asia" (testimony before the Senate Foreign Relations Committee, Washington, DC, May 13, 2015). https://www.foreign.senate.gov/imo/media/doc/051315_REVISED_Russel_Testimony.pdf. And"U.S.-Japan Joint Statement: The United States and Japan: Shaping the Future of the Asia-Pacific and Beyond," The White House, Office of the Press Secretary, April 25, 2014. https://obamawhitehouse.archives.gov/the-press-office/2014/04/25/us-japan-joint-statement-united-states-and-japan-shaping-future-asia-pac.
- 64. "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Qin Gang's Remarks on US Comments on China's Establishment of the Air Defense Identification Zone in the East China Sea," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, November 25, 2013. http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/xwfw_665399/s2510_665401/2535_665405/t1102056.shtml.
- 65. "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Geng Shuang's Regular Press Conference on February 13, 2017," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, February 13, 2017. http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/xwfw_665399/s2510_665401/2511_665403/t1438035.shtml. See also "Diaoyu Dao, an Inherent Territory of China," State Council Information Office the People's Republic of China, September 2012. http://english.gov.cn/archive/white_paper/2014/08/23/content_281474983043212.htm. And "China's Oil and Gas Exploration in the East China Sea Is Rightful and Legitimate," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, July 24, 2015. http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/wjb_663304/zzjg_663340/yzs_663350/gjlb_663354/2721_663446/2723 663450/t1285037.shtml.
- 66. Chang-ran Kim and Phil Stewart, "U.S., Japan slam China's 'destabilizing' move on East China Sea airspace," *Reuters*, November 24, 2013. http://www.reuters.com/article/us-china-japan-idUS-BRE9AM02920131124.
- 67. "Statement on the East China Sea Air Defense Identification Zone," U.S. Department of State, November 23, 2013. https://2009-2017.state.gov/secretary/remarks/2013/11/218013.htm. See also "Statement by Secretary of Defense Chuck Hagel on the East China Sea Air Defense Identification Zone," U.S. Department of Defense, November 23, 2013. http://archive.defense.gov/releases/release.aspx?releaseid=16392.
- 68. Ryan Browne, "Chinese officials warned U.S. bomber during 'routine' East China Sea flyover," *CNN*, March 25, 2017. http://www.cnn.com/2017/03/22/politics/china-us-aircraft-warned/. *See also* "Statement by Secretary of Defense Chuck Hagel on the East China Sea Air Defense Identification Zone," U.S. Department of State, November 23, 2013.
- 69. Terri Moon Cronk, "Mattis says US remains committed to defense of Japan," DoD News, Department of Defense, February 7, 2017. https://www.army.mil/article/181961/mattis_says_us_remains_committed_to_defense_of_japan.
- 70. Jane Perlez, "China Accuses Japan of Stealing After Purchase of Group of Disputed Islands," *The New York Times*, September 22, 2012. http://www.nytimes.com/2012/09/12/world/asia/china-accuses-japan-of-stealing-disputed-islands.html.
- 71. Su Xiaohui, "China's Bottom-line Thinking Will Work for ADIZ," *China US Focus*, December 2, 2013. http://www.chinausfocus.com/foreign-policy/chinas-bottom-line-thinking-will-work-for-adiz. *See also* "Stop pointing fingers at China's sovereign affairs," Ministry of National Defense of the People's Republic of China, December 24, 2014. http://eng.mod.gov.cn/Opinion/2014-12/24/content_4560391.htm. *And* Liu Feitao et al., *Managing Sino-U.S. Disagreements in Political, Economic and Security Fields* (CIIS, 2016), 45. http://www.ciis.org.cn/english/2016-07/01/content_8870964.htm.
- 72. Su Xiaohui, "China's Bottom-line Thinking Will Work for ADIZ," *China US Focus*, December 2, 2013. *See also* "Stop pointing fingers at China's sovereign affairs," Ministry of National Defense of the People's Republic of China, December 24, 2014; Liu Feitao et al., *Managing Sino-U.S. Disagree-*

- ments in Political, Economic and Security Fields (CIIS, 2016), 45. http://www.ciis.org.cn/english/2016-07/01/content 8870964.htm.
- 73. China specifically mentions Canada as an example of a country that "requires aerial vehicles that don't enter its air space but pass its ADIZ to report their flying information." See "Stop pointing fingers at China's sovereign affairs," Ministry of National Defense of the People's Republic of China, December 24, 2014. http://eng.mod.gov.cn/Opinion/2014-12/24/content_4560391.htm.
- 74. "China urges U.S. to stop making wrong remarks on Diaoyu Islands," *Xinhua News Agency*, February 4, 2017. http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/2017-02/04/c_136029446.htm.
- 75. For more information on U.S. and Chinese strategic perceptions of the South China Sea territorial disputes, see David J. Firestein, "The US-China Perception Gap in the South China Sea," *The Diplomat*, August 19, 2016. http://thediplomat.com/2016/08/the-us-china-perception-gap-in-the-south-china-sea/.
- 76. The United States would argue that since China has not fulfilled its commitment in the August 17, 1982 Joint Communiqué to "strive for a peaceful solution to the Taiwan question," the U.S. cannot be expected to meet its commitment of reducing arms sales to Taiwan. For a more nuanced discussion of this issue, see Piin-Fen Kok and David Firestein, *Threading the Needle: Proposals for U.S. and Chinese Actions on Arms Sales to Taiwan* (New York: EastWest Institute, 2013). https://www.eastwest.ngo/idea/threading-needle-proposals-us-and-chinese-actions-arms-sales-taiwan.
- 77. "China urges U.S. to carefully handle Taiwan issue," Taiwan Affairs Office of the State Council of the People's Republic of China, December 28, 2016. http://www.gwytb.gov.cn/en/Spokesperson-Remarks/201612/t20161229_11666603.htm. See also "中方强烈反对美国宣布向台湾出售武器," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, December 17, 2015. http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/web/wjbxw_673019/t1325062.shtml. And "China reiterates opposition to U.S. arms sale to Taiwan," Taiwan Affairs Office of the State Council of the People's Republic of China, December 16, 2015. http://www.gwytb.gov.cn/en/Headline/201604/t20160408_11429703.htm. And Piin-Fen Kok and David Firestein, Threading the Needle: Proposals for U.S. and Chinese Actions on Arms Sales to Taiwan (New York: EastWest Institute, 2013).
- 78. Zachary Cohen, "U.S. Sells \$1.83 Billion of Weapons to Taiwan Despite Chinese Objections," *CNN*, December 16, 2015. http://www.cnn.com/2015/12/16/politics/u-s-taiwan-arms-sales/. *See also* Jim Mann, "U.S. to Explain Taiwan Arms Deal to China: Weapons: Envoy will visit Beijing next week. Administration says F-16 sales will promote 'regional stabilization,'" *L.A. Times*, September 3, 1992. http://articles.latimes.com/1992-09-03/news/mn-7285_1_arms-sales.
- 79. "Foreign Ministry Spokesperson Hua Chunying's Regular Press Conference on December 26, 2016," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, December 26, 2016. http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/xwfw_665399/s2510_665401/t1426902.shtml. See also "中方强烈反对美国宣布向台湾出售武器," Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, December 17, 2015. http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/web/wjbxw_673019/t1325062.shtml. And "China reiterates opposition to U.S. arms sale to Taiwan," Taiwan Affairs Office of the State Council of the People's Republic of China, December 16, 2015. http://www.chinadaily.com.cn/interface/zaker/1143609/2015-12-16/cd_22725748.html. And Piin-Fen Kok and David Firestein, Threading the Needle: Proposals for U.S. and Chinese Actions on Arms Sales to Taiwan (New York: EastWest Institute, 2013). https://www.eastwest.ngo/idea/threading-needle-proposals-us-and-chinese-actions-arms-sales-taiwan.
- 80. Dean Cheng, "The Implications of Hong Kong Protests for the United States" (testimony before the Committee on Foreign Affairs, United States House of Representatives, Washington, D.C., December 2, 2014). http://docs.house.gov/meetings/FA/FA05/20141202/102775/HHRG-113-FA05-Wstate-ChengD-20141202.pdf. See also "The Taiwan Relations Act at 25," American Institute in Taiwan, April 9, 2004. https://www.ait.org.tw/en/officialtext-bg0402.html.
- 81. Dean Cheng, "The Implications of Hong Kong Protests for the United States" (testimony before the Committee on Foreign Affairs, United States House of Representatives, Washington, D.C., December 2, 2014). http://docs.house.gov/meetings/FA/FA05/20141202/102775/HHRG-113-FA05-Wstate-ChengD-20141202.pdf. See also Congressional-Executive Commission on China, The Future of Democracy in Hong Kong [Hearing], 2014, 113th Congress, 2nd Session, Washington, D.C.: Government Printing Office. https://www.gpo.gov/fdsys/pkg/CHRG-113hhrg92631/pdf/CHRG-

- 113hhrg92631.pdf. *And* "The Taiwan Relations Act at 25," American Institute in Taiwan, April 9, 2004. https://www.ait.org.tw/en/officialtext-bg0402.html.
- 82. For a more detailed discussion of this issue, see David J. Firestein, "China's Relations with Taiwan and North Korea," (testimony before the U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, Washington, D.C., June 5, 2014). https://www.uscc.gov/sites/default/files/Firestein-US-CC%20Testimony%20(FINAL).pdf.
- 83. "A policy of 'one country, two systems' on Taiwan." Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, accessed October 28, 2016. http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/ziliao_665539/3602_665543/3604_665547/t18027.shtml. See also Lawrence Chung, "'One country, two systems' right formula for Taiwan, Xi Jinping reiterates," South China Morning Post, September 27, 2014; / http://www.scmp.com/news/china/article/1601307/one-country-two-systems-right-formula-taiwan-xi-jinping-reiterates?page=all. And "Why is the 'One Country, Two Systems' Policy Feasible?" Taiwan Affairs Office of the State, April 10, 2001. http://www.gwytb.gov.cn/en/Special/OneCountryTwoSystem/201103/t20110316_1789246.htm.
- 84. "President Xi meets incoming HKSAR chief executive." *People's Daily*, April 11, 2017. http://en.people.cn/n3/2017/0411/c90000-9201516.html. *See also* "A policy of 'one country, two systems' on Taiwan." Ministry of Foreign Affairs of the People's Republic of China, accessed October 28, 2016/http://www.fmprc.gov.cn/mfa_eng/ziliao_665539/3602_665543/3604_665547/t18027.shtml. *And* Lawrence Chung, "'One country, two systems' right formula for Taiwan, Xi Jinping reiterates," *South China Morning Post*, September 27, 2014. http://www.scmp.com/news/china/article/1601307/one-country-two-systems-right-formula-taiwan-xi-jinping-reiterates?page=all.
- 85. Based on conversations with officials and academics in the United States, China and Taiwan.
- 86. "National reunification inevitable: mainland spokesperson," Taiwan Affairs Office of the State Council of the People's Republic of China, September 30, 2016. http://www.gwytb.gov.cn/en/SpokespersonRemarks/201610/t20161010_11587808.htm. See also "Historical differences not to affect cross-Strait ties: spokesperson," Taiwan Affairs Office of the State Council of the People's Republic of China, September 4, 2015.
- 87. Mikk Raud, "China and Cyber: Attitudes, Strategies, Organisation," NATO Cooperative Cyber Defence Centre of Excellence (CCD COE) (released with "New NATO Report Claims China's Cyberspace Influence Continues To Grow"), September 29, 2016. https://ccdcoe.org/sites/default/files/multimedia/pdf/CS_organisation_CHINA_092016.pdf.
- 88. Morgan Lynch, "State Department Racks Up Support for International Cyber Framework," *Meri-Talk*, October 11, 2016. https://www.meritalk.com/articles/state-department-racks-up-support-for-international-cyber-framework/.
- 89. Shannon Tiezzi, "China Vows No Compromise on 'Cyber Sovereignty', *The Diplomat*, December 16, 2015; *see also* President Xi Jinping's comments at the World Internet Conference, Wuzhen Summit, 2014. http://thediplomat.com/2015/12/china-vows-no-compromise-on-cyber-sovereignty/.
- 90. "关于网络安全, 这三份西方智库报告值得注意," News Cpcrugao, April 14, 2016. http://www.cpcrugao.cn/special/gjsafe/2016/0414/103881.shtml.
- 91. Mikk Raud, "China and Cyber: Attitudes, Strategies, Organisation," NATO Cooperative Cyber Defence Centre of Excellence (CCD COE) (released with "New NATO Report Claims China's Cyberspace Influence Continues To Grow"), September 29, 2016. https://ccdcoe.org/sites/default/files/multimedia/pdf/CS_organisation_CHINA_092016.pdf.
- 92. Adam Segal, "Why China hacks the World," *Christian Science Monitor*, January 31, 2016. http://www.csmonitor.com/World/Asia-Pacific/2016/0131/Why-China-hacks-the-world.
- 93. Gerry Smith, "U.S. Blames China And Russia For Stealing Secrets," *The Huffington Post*, January 3, 2012. http://www.huffingtonpost.com/2011/11/03/china-russia-hacking_n_1075040.html. The remark is taken from a report by the Office of the National Counterintelligence Executive, which collected assessments from 14 U.S. intelligence agencies.
- 94. 白云怡, "美公司遭黑客攻击怀疑中国 外交部驳斥," Sohu News, March 16, 2016
- 95. Li Xiaokun, "China is victim of hacking attacks," *People's Daily*, June 5, 2013. http://en.people.cn/90883/8271052.html.

Board of Directors

OFFICE OF THE CHAIRMAN

Ross Perot, Jr. (U.S.)

Chairman FastWest Institute Chairman Hillwood Development Co. LLC

H.E. Dr. Armen Sarkissian (Armenia)

Vice-Chairman EastWest Institute President Eurasia House International Ambassador Embassy of the Republic of Armenia to the United Kingdom Former Prime Minister of Armenia

OFFICERS

R. William Ide III (U.S.)

Counsel and Secretary Chair of the Executive Committee EastWest Institute Partner Dentons US LLP

Cameron Munter (U.S.)

CFO and President FastWest Institute Former Ambassador Embassy of the United States to Pakistan

CO-FOUNDERS

John Edwin Mroz* (U.S.)

Former President and CEO EastWest Institute

Ira D. Wallach* (U.S.)

Former Chairman Central National-Gottesman Inc.

MEMBERS

Peter Altabef (U.S.)

President and CEO Unisys Limited

Hamid Ansari (U.S.)

President and Co-Founder Prodea Systems, Inc.

Tewodros Ashenafi (Ethiopia)

Chairman and CEO Southwest Energy (HK) Ltd.

Mary McInnis Boies (U.S.)

Counsel Boies, Schiller & Flexner LLP

Peter Bonfield (UK)

Chairman NXP Semiconductors

Matt Bross (U.S.)

Chairman and CEO Compass-EOS

Robert N. Campbell III (U.S.)

Founder and CEO Campbell Global Services LLC

Maria Livanos Cattaui (Switzerland)

Former Secretary-General International Chamber of Commerce

Michael Chertoff (U.S.)

Executive Chairman and Co-Founder The Chertoff Group

David Cohen (Israel)

Chairman F&C REIT Property Management

Joel Cowan (U.S.)

Professor Georgia Institute of Technology

Addison Fischer (U.S.)

Chairman and Co-Founder Planet Heritage Foundation

Stephen B. Heintz (U.S.)

President Rockefeller Brothers Fund

Steven Honigman (U.S.)

Counselor Information and Infrastructure Technologies, Inc.

Hu Yuandong (China)

Chief Representative UNIDO ITPO-China

Emil Hubinak (Slovak Republic)

Chairman and CEO Logomotion

John Hurley (U.S.)

Managing Partner Cavalry Asset Management

Amb. Wolfgang Ischinger (Germany)

Chairman Munich Security Conference

Ralph Isham (U.S.)

Founder and Managing Director **GH Venture Partners LLC**

Anurag Jain (U.S.)

Chairman Access Healthcare

Gen. (ret) James L. Jones (U.S.)

Former U.S. National Security Advisor Former Supreme Allied Commander Europe Former Commandant of the Marine Corps

George Kadifa (U.S.)

Managing Director Sumeru Equity Partners

Haifa al Kaylani (Lebanon/Jordan)

Founder and Chairperson Arab International Women's Forum

Zuhal Kurt (Turkey)

Chairman of the Board Kurt Group

Gen. (ret) T. Michael Moseley (U.S.)

President and CEO Moseley and Associates, LLC Former Chief of Staff United States Air Force

Karen Linehan Mroz (U.S.)

President Roscommon Group Associates

F. Francis Najafi (U.S.)

CEO Pivotal Group

Amb. Tsuneo Nishida (Japan)

Professor

The Institute for Peace Science at Hiroshima University Former Permanent Representative Permanent Mission of Japan to the **United Nations**

Ronald P. O'Hanley (U.S.)

President and CEO
State Street Global Advisors

Admiral (ret) William A. Owens (U.S.)

Chairman
Red Bison Advisory Group LLC
Chairman of the Board of Directors
CenturyLink

Sarah Perot (U.S.)

Director and Co-Chair for Development Dallas Center for Performing Arts

Ramzi H. Sanbar (UK)

Chairman SDC Group Inc.

Mike Sarimsakci (Turkey)

Founder and President Alterra International, LLC

Ikram ul-Majeed Sehgal (Pakistan)

Chairman
Security & Management
Services Ltd.

Amb. Kanwal Sibal (India)

Former Foreign Secretary of India

Kevin Taweel (U.S.)

CEO Asurion

Alexander Voloshin (Russia)

Chairman of the Board JSC Freight One (PGK) Non-Executive Director Yandex Company

Amb. Zhou Wenzhong (China)

Secretary-General Boao Forum for Asia

NON-BOARD COMMITTEE MEMBERS

Laurent Roux (U.S.)

Founder
Gallatin Wealth Management, LLC

Hilton Smith, Jr. (U.S.)

President and CEO East Bay Co., LTD

CHAIRMEN EMERITI

Martti Ahtisaari (Finland)

2008 Nobel Peace Prize Laureate Former President of Finland

Berthold Beitz* (Germany)

President

Alfried Krupp von Bohlen und Halbach-Stiftung

Ivan T. Berend (Hungary)

Professor

University of California, Los Angeles

Francis Finlay (UK)

Former Chairman Clay Finlay LLC

Hans-Dietrich Genscher* (Germany)

Former Vice Chancellor and Minister of Foreign Affairs of Germany

Donald M. Kendall (U.S.)

Former Chairman and CEO PepsiCo Inc.

Whitney MacMillan (U.S.)

Former Chairman and CEO Cargill Inc.

Mark Maletz (U.S.)

Former Chairman, Executive Committee EastWest Institute Senior Fellow Harvard Business School

George F. Russell, Jr. (U.S.)

Chairman Emeritus Russell Investment Group Founder Russell 20-20

DIRECTORS EMERITI

Jan Krzysztof Bielecki (Poland)

CEO

Bank Polska Kasa Opieki S.A. Former Prime Minister of Poland

Emil Constantinescu (Romania)

President
Institute for Regional Cooperation and
Conflict Prevention (INCOR)
Former President of Romania

William D. Dearstyne (U.S.)

Former Company Group Chairman Johnson & Johnson

John W. Kluge* (U.S.)

Former Chairman of the Board Metromedia International Group

Maria-Pia Kothbauer (Liechtenstein)

Ambassador Embassy of Liechtenstein to Austria, the OSCE and the United Nations in Vienna

William E. Murray* (U.S.)

Former Chairman
The Samuel Freeman Trust

John J. Roberts (U.S.)

Senior Advisor American International Group (AIG)

Daniel Rose (U.S.)

Chairman Rose Associates Inc.

Leo Schenker (U.S.)

Former Senior Executive Vice President Central National-Gottesman Inc.

Mitchell I. Sonkin (U.S.)

Managing Director
MBIA Insurance Corporation

Thorvald Stoltenberg (Norway)

President

Norwegian Red Cross

Liener Temerlin (U.S.)

Chairman Temerlin Consulting

John C. Whitehead* (U.S.)

Former Co-Chairman Goldman Sachs Former U.S. Deputy Secretary of State

* Deceased

